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St. James Episcopal Church
New London, Connecticut
294" Annual Parish Meeting
January 28, 2018

Agenda

Reading of the Warning

Call to Order and Opening Prayer

Rector’s Welcome and Report
» Invite Newcomers attending first annual meeting to introduce
themselves

Adoption of Voter List (pages 33-34)

Adoption of Agenda

Appoint Parliamentarian and Tellers

Approved Minutes of the 2017 Annual Meeting (pages 8-11)

Financial Reports (pages 35-37)
«  Treasurer’s 2017 Report/2018 Budget as approved by the Vestry

Nominating Committee Report/Elections: (page 11)

Annual Reports (pages 12-32)

+ Received by title as printed in the Annual Meeting Report
+  Shelter Update

Other Business
Thanks

Adjournment with Closing Prayer



Officers for 2017

Senior Warden Dorothy Sieburg
Junior Warden Lori Sarkett
Parish Clerk Jan Dargel
Treasurer Gerald Miller
Assistant Treasurer Garrett Brennan
Pledge Secretary Alma Peterson
Assistant Pledge Secretary Greg Rice
Parish Historian Vacant
Clerk of the Works Walter Chojnacki
Parish Staff
Interim Rector (January — April) The Rev. Canon Robert Miner
Rector (May — December) The Rev. Ranjit K. Mathews
Parish Administrator Ellen Merrill
Organist/Choirmaster William Cooper
Intern Dana Capasso Stivers
Sexton Dennis McCarthy
Vestry
Class of 2018 (Retiring) Class 0f 2019 Class 0f 2020
Ann Burdick David Downes Stephanie Brandon
David Higgins Barbara Sherman Eleanor Godfrey
Bruce Skinner Fred Smith

Delegates to Diocesan Convention

Grace Barnum (delegate term expires 2018)
Sue Chojnacki (delegate term expires 2019)
Lori Sarkett (alternate delegate term expires 2019).



RECORDED IN 2017 PARISH REGISTER

Baptisms: 1
Benjamin Richard Phillips

Confirmations: 0
Receptions: 1
John Umland

Celebrations of Marriage: 1
David and Nancy Higgins

Burials: 14

M. Elizabeth Johnston, Zygmunt Olbrys, Theodora Belknap,

D. Eleanor Laycock, Gertrude Mead Ott, Frances J. Lipp Coulson,
John “Jack” Russell, Carey Congdon Jr., Alyesia Amelia Godin,
Eugene L. Donacki, Samuel S. Greene, Marianna Wilcox,

George H. Chartress III, Otelia W. Locke

Transfers In: 0

Transfers Out: 0

RECORDED IN 2017 REGISTER OF CHURCH SERVICES

ATTENDANCE STATISTICS
EUCHARIST 2017 2016 2015 2014
Sunday & Saturday Evening 141 151 141 145
Weekday 26 23 33 43
Private 23 27 63 52
Daily Office:
Sunday 9 7 3 5
Other Services:
Marriage 1 0 1 1
Burial 14 15 12 17
Other Office & Private 58 33 20 72



(APPROVED MINUTES OF THE 2017 ANNUAL MEETING)
Minutes of the 293 Annual Meeting
JANUARY 29, 2017
St. James Episcopal Church
New London, Connecticut

Prior to the start of the meeting, Parish Clerk, Jan Dargel, read “The Warning”, which is a public
statement that 293 Annual Meeting of St. James Episcopal Church is held on Sunday, January, 29,
2017.

CALL TO ORDER/OPENING PRAYER
Senior Warden, Dorothy Sieburg, called the Annual Meeting to order in the parish hall at 10:40
a.m. An opening prayer was offered by Fr. Bob.

SENIOR WARDEN’S WELCOME
Dorothy Sieburg welcomed all parishioners, especially those attending for the first time, to the
Annual Meeting — Wes Russell, Fr. Bob, Glee Miner, William Cooper.

ADOPTION OF THE VOTER LIST (Pages 34-35 of Annual Report)
A motion was made by Ann Burdick and seconded by Sue Chojnacki to pass the Voter List as
amended to include Anne Scheibner, Wes Russell, Fr. Bob Miner, and Glee Miner; motion passed
unanimously.

APPOINTMENT OF PARLIAMENTARIAN AND TELLERS
Alma Peterson was appointed Parliamentarian. Awo Hurley and Ann Burdick were appointed
Tellers for the meeting.

APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA
Deanna Bossdorf moved to adopt the meeting agenda with a second by Debbie Downes; motion
passed unanimously.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS ANNUAL MEETING
Dorothy Sieburg asked that the minutes from the 2016 Annual Meeting be read over with
corrections of substance being offered and to see the Parish Clerk after the meeting for any
typographical errors. A motion to approve the minutes of the 2016 Annual Meeting was made by
Katherine Brighty and seconded by Bruce Skinner; motion passed unanimously.

FINANCIALREPORTS
Treasurer’s Report
Treasurer Jerry Miller reported on the finances of the Parish at the end of the calendar year 2016.
See pages 36-38 of the 2017 Annual Report. Page 38 is a comparative budget of the years 2014,
2015, and 2016 along with the budgets of 2016 and 2017.

Jerry reviewed pages 36 and 37 noting that each year, since 2008, we have operated with
expenditures in the range of $400,000 and receipts in the range of $270,000, with the difference
made up by planned withdrawals from our endowment. We have accomplished this consistency
despite increases in utility and insurance costs, salaries, and benefits. To continue this consistency,
we must continue to diligently manage our expenditures and develop new ways to increase our
revenue.

(Continued on page 9)



Regarding 2016 Budget Performance, the approved 2016 operating budget established planned
expenditures of $406,812 and planned revenues of $275,500 with balance from the transfer of
$131,312 from the St. James Endowment Account. In 2016 the actual income was $241,107, less
than the projected amount by $34,143. This is the first year since 2008 that actual Pledged Income
was below $200,000.

In 2016 actual expenditures were $341,311, less than the projected amount by $65,501. The most
significant contributors to the underrun were Clergy Benefits, where we benefited from Fr. Bob’s
retirement status, which enabled him (and us) to forgo medical insurance payments and retirement

payments.

As a result, our budget performance for 2016 yielded a surplus of $31,058. This number is
somewhat misleading, as it reflects the crediting of two insurance checks totaling $44,500 — one for
plaster damage in the organ pipe chamber and one for damage in the undercroft caused by the city
water main break — to the Routine Maintenance category. Only part of the corrective work has been
done; thus in 2017 we will see some additional expenditures in this category.

All 2016 bills received were paid in full; thus allowing St. James to enter 2017 with a clean
financial slate, which we have done for the past five years.

Regarding the 2017 budget, the Vestry adopted an Operating Budget anticipating income of
$266,500, reflecting a reduction of $10,000 in anticipated Pledge Income. The budgeted
expenditures are $408,710, about $200 more than the 2016 budgeted expenditures and only $3,000
more than the 2008 budgeted expenditures.

The 2017 budget incorporates the following changes: (1) a “placeholder” salary and benefits for a
new rector. These numbers assume that the new rector has twelve years as a priest. This will be
reviewed then the new rector is on board. (2) minor salary increases for lay staff. (3) increased
medical, property, and liability insurances costs.

If the budgeted revenue and expenditures are fully realized, the operating budget will be balanced
by using $142,201 from the Endowment Fund. This is $75 less than the full 5% withdrawal
permitted by Vestry Policy.

Regarding 2017 Non-Operating Budget Items, the following is noted in 2017: (1) $20,000 for
expenses associated with hiring a new Rector. This will include advertising, travel (for interviews),
and moving costs. (2) $3,000 for Mission & Outreach activities that were removed from the
Operating Budget. We plan to use 2015 and 2016 surplus funds to cover these items.

The 2015 Audit was completed in June 2016 and reported parish financial record keeping as fully
satisfactory.

Jerry thanked Budget Committee members Walter Chojnacki, Deanna Bossdorf, and Peter Hewitt,
who worked diligently to establish and validate the 2017 budget. Thanks also goes to Barbara
Calkins, our bookkeeper, who continues to skillfully manage our accounts, pay our bills on time,
and keep our financial records accurate throughout the year.

(Continued on page 10)



There was discussion regarding a desire to extract for review the amount of money that is disbursed
by non-operating budget items of the Community Meal, Lord’s Pantry, and Jumble Shoppe — what
is the dollar amount of what we “give away”. Jerry also explained that the amount we give to the
Diocese is mandated by the Diocese.

A motion was made by Ann Burdick with a second by Jan Kepner to accept the Treasurer’s report
pending audit; motion passed unanimously.

NOMINATING COMMITTEE REPORT/ELECTIONS
Senior Warden Dorothy Sieburg introduced the following list of names presented by the
Nominating Committee:

Senior Warden Dorothy Sieburg

Junior Warden Lori Sarkett

Parish Clerk Jan Dargel

Treasurer Gerald Miller

Assistant Treasurer Garrett Brennan

Historian Vacant

Vestry Class of 2020 Stephanie Brandon
Eleanor Godfrey
Fred Smith

Delegate to Diocesan Convention/Deanery Delegate, Class of 2019: Sue Chojnacki
Alternate Delegate to Diocesan Convention/Deanery Delegate, Class of 2019: Lori Sarkett

It was noted that the position of Historian is open. Jan Dargel, Parish Clerk, will maintain the
records as they pertain to the parish.

A motion was made by Joan Robinson and seconded by Ann Burdick to direct the Parish Clerk to
file a single ballot; motion passed unanimously.

ANNUAL REPORTS
A motion to receive the Annual Reports was made by Judy Benson and seconded by Margaret
Murallo; motion passed unanimously.

THANKS
Judy Benson, on behalf of the Community Orchestra, thanked St. James for the use of its facilities
as well as support. Kathleen Brighty thanked Bob D’ Amelia for research done regarding the sound
system. Dorothy Sieburg thanked the Vestry and the entire Parish for their hard work and
dedication during the year.

OTHER BUSINESS
Interim Rector and Transition Team
Stephanie Brandon announced that interviews are progressing regarding the calling of a new rector.

Katherine Brighty thanked Senior Warden, Dorothy Sieburg, for her dedicated hard work put forth
during this time of transition. Fr. Bob was also thanked for the work he continues to do as Interim
Priest.

(Continued on page 11)
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CLOSING PRAYER
A closing prayer was offered by Fr. Bob.

ADJOURNMENT
A motion to adjourn the 2016 Annual Meeting was made by Stephanie Brandon and seconded by
Awo Hurley; motion passed unanimously. Senior Warden Dorothy Sieburg, closed the Annual
Meeting at 11:25 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Jan Dargel, Parish Clerk

NOMINATING COMMITTEE REPORT

NOMINATIONS FOR 2018:

Senior Warden Lori Sarkett
Junior Warden David Higgins
Parish Clerk Ann Burdick
Treasurer Gerald Miller
Assistant Treasurer Garrett Brennan
Parish Historian Jan Dargel
Vestry:
Class of 2021 Judy Benson

Grace Jones

Karen Hatcher-Sneed
Delegate to Diocesan Convention: Emma Palzere-Rae
(Term expires 2020)

Respectfully submitted,

Nominating Committee members
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RECTOR’S REPORT

“The Spirit of the Lord is on me, because he has anointed me to proclaim good news to the poor. He
has sent me to proclaim freedom for the prisoners and recovery of sight for the blind, to set the
oppressed free, to proclaim the year of the Lord’s favor. Then he rolled up the scroll, gave it back to
the attendant and sat down. The eyes of everyone in the synagogue were fastened on him. He began
by saying to them, “Today this scripture is fulfilled in your hearing.” - Luke 4:18-20

The Anglican theologian C. H. Dodd is famous for the saying, “realized eschatology,” which means
the Realm of God breaks into the world, and even now it’s breaking into the world. My friends, this
is my vision for St. James in 2018. That our parish would be a beacon of hope to the greater New
London community. That we would be a place where people know we follow Jesus of Nazareth out
onto the streets of New London. As people who are baptized into Jesus Christ, we have been given
the Holy Spirit to help us be disciples and apostles in today’s world.

It has been a wonderful eight months here as your Rector. I've been overjoyed with getting to know
the good people of our parish, from young to old. There has been traditional understanding of average
Sunday attendance being only people who attend our worship services on Sunday. That’s not what I
believe. I believe it’s the people who enter our doors from Sunday — Saturday, whether they be
children and staff of the Drop in Learning Center, or board members of Start Fresh, which is a
community group focusing on helping refugees relocate to greater New London. Or it could be in
holding a luncheon for our parishioners, who often are not able to get to our worship services.

It has been exciting to see the Caring of Creation community come together as we discern the ways
in which we steward all that we have been given by God, and how that is intentionally connected to
how we talk about stewardship. One of those steps includes moving from styrofoam cups to mugs.
On different occasions, I have had the opportunity to engage in coffee house ministry at both Muddy
Waters and the Washington Street Café; which have opened up space for me to meet many citizens
of New London from the Mayor, to judges, sports writers, business and community leaders.

Every time I walk through the sanctuary of St. James, I am in awe of our physical place. I realize that
it is an incredible effort to care for the Rectory and Church, and our buildings and grounds team has
offered first rate work. Without their foresight, I wonder where we would be.

We’ve worked to create a more welcoming place for children and young adults, and moreover, I am
grateful to the Sunday school teachers who have welcomed five children to our parish, and to our
organist and choir master, Will Cooper, who has worked with them to include our children in worship
services. We also have a confirmation class which meets at 2pm every other Sunday, where we are
engaging young people who have been here in our parish and also those who are new. It’s been an
incredible joy to engage with them on the facets of our faith.

I am incredibly grateful to Ellen Merrill, our parish administrator, who has been incredibly helpful
in supporting me to manage the work of the Church. I am exceedingly grateful to the careful work
of Jerry Miller as our Treasurer and to Barbara Calkins, our bookkeeper and Greg Rice, our pledge
secretary, for their dedicated work. I’m also very grateful to Will Cooper for the care he has taken
in leading and directing our choir and their commitment and passion leading us all deeper into
worshipping God. Diane Theis and Diana Cortes have been equally capable in taking care of our

(Continued on page 13)
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physical plant, especially as we have been without our Sexton, Dennis McCarthy, for the duration of
my tenure. I’'m grateful to Barbara Calkins and her dedicated work as our bookkeeper. The parish
hall looks especially good, with the paint job that Diane completed some time ago.

We wish Dennis all the best, as he recovers from his injury. In September, Dana Capasso Stivers, our
intern, started at the Church, offering us ten hours of her time over the course of a week. She preaches
outstanding sermons, has offered an Episcopal/Anglican class from 9am — 10am in the parlor and has
started an Instagram account for our Church. I'm grateful for her leadership over this time period. I
am also grateful for the work of Dorothy Sieburg, who was an immensely helpful senior warden over
the months that I have been Rector. Her wisdom, doggedness and commitment to the Gospel, make
me think of a true disciple of Jesus Christ. I am also grateful for the ministry of Carole Shores, who
will be transitioning off of Vestry; she has been very helpful, especially in paying attention to details.
Many thanks to Jan Dargel, who has stepped down from her parish clerk position and will become
our parish historian, a post she used to hold some years ago.

Over the past several months, we’ve had different Sunday forums on immigration, refugees, Islam to
name a few and my hope is that they have deepened our understanding of our contextual landscape.
To know our landscape is to help us know how we can follow Jesus of Nazareth. I have also joined
the board of IRIS — Integrated Refugee and Immigrant Services, which is based in New Haven. I have
reached out to different community members including the Greater New London Clergy Association,
city council members and business people. This has been a way of getting to know the community in
a deeper way, going beyond the superficial.

On a week to week basis there are so many followers of Christ here at St. James who help our
community to flourish. From David Downes taking out the recycling to the Meridian side curb, Deb
Downes and Eleanor Godfrey helping out at the Lord Pantry, Edna Miskell’s editing, Lori Sarkett,
Walt and Sue Chojnacki and their endless support of our community and so many others who give of
their time and love to support our faith community. I would also like to thank the Vestry who has
stepped up in so many ways during this transitioning time. We are indebted to all of them-.

We have also taken a significant step forward with our work on social media as our Facebook page
getting more and more engagement, with more visits to our site; and our intern. In 2018, I’d like us
to explore more ways, in which to engage our presence on social media. It’s important to understand
that this is an area where we can share the Gospel with folks who wouldn’t necessarily darken the
door of a Church. To that end, choir member, Bob D’ Amelia has been working on plans to revitalize
the acoustics within our sanctuary. He has already done quite a bit, and we look forward to what more
he has in store for the parish.

Last but not least, I want to say thank you to the Rev. Canon Bob Miner, who shepherded St. James
for nearly one and a half years. Leading a parish during an interim period is not easy job; and I'm
grateful for his time, dedication and advice during this crucial period. May God bless him and his
wife, Glee.

And now, I know you all join me in looking forward to what the Holy Spirit has in store for our parish
in 2018. I hope we will take Ian Douglas’, our diocesan Bishop’s encouragement seriously as we
continue to see what “God is up to in our neighborhood” in downtown New London.

In Peace,

Ranjit

13



WARDENS’ REPORT

As we look over the past year at St. James, the descriptive word that comes to
mind is emergent: an adjective meaning coming forward, becoming apparent,
being revealed. Emergent seems to us to capture the experience of our parish in
2017. Through the grace of God and the work of the Holy Spirit, St. James has
come forward out of a sometimes difficult period of transition. Thanks to the
hard work of our Transition Team and the careful deliberations of the Vestry, a
Spirit-guided call was issued to and accepted by the Reverend Ranjit K.
Mathews to lead St. James. We are now moving forward together into what is
being revealed as our mission here in this place and at this time. We are
Christ’s “emergent” disciples, seeking to make apparent to one another and to
our community the boundless love and mercy of our God. How exciting (and
scary) is that!

The pages of this Annual Report show some of the ways we at St. James are
living out our calling as disciples: feeding the hungry; helping clothe the needy:
visiting and comforting the sick, the lonely, the homebound; confronting issues
of poverty, racism, and injustice; maintaining parish grounds and buildings;
continuing steadfast in prayer and worship. Read the reports carefully and
rejoice in all that has been accomplished in this past year. Think and pray about
how you might participate in our mission in 2018.

We thank Fr. Ranjit for the energy, vision, compassion and prophetic voice he
brings to his calling as our Rector. We also thank our staff for their tireless
work: Ellen Merrill, Parish Administrator; Dennis McCarthy, Sexton and Diane
Theis, substitute Sexton; Diana Cortes, Custodial Services; and Barbara
Calkins, Bookkeeper. We thank all our sisters and brothers at St. James for
your prayers, fellowship and contribution of time, talent and resources.

Respectfully submitted,

Dorothy Sieburg and Lori Sarkett
Wardens
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ORGANIST/CHOIRMASTER’S REPORT

2017 was an exciting year in the musical life of St. James. While we were saddened to say farewell
to stalwart alto/tenor Awo Quaison-Sackey, we rejoiced to welcome George and Anna Shaw and to
welcome back alto/tenor/bass Tim Breitenstein into the Choir. The Choir continued its dedication to
sing high quality music, highlights of which included Charles Stanford’s Beati Quorum Via and
Magnificat in C, a selection from Bach’s cantata 147, Rutter’s For the Beauty of the Earth,
Shephard’s The Secret of Christ, William Billings’ A Virgin Unspotted and masterpieces by Tallis,
Byrd, Morley and Bach. In addition to these works, our wonderful poet and alto Anne Carr
Bingham and I collaborated on several new anthems and hymns including Our Lord, Upon a Lowly
Colt, written for Palm Sunday, and An Epiphany Carol. The Choir was particularly delighted to be a
part of Father Ranjit’s Celebration of New Ministry, which was a truly special occasion.

The Choir was also blessed by the work of our conductor-in-residence, Joan Miller, a student in
choral conducting at Providence College. Joan began this residency with us over the summer, and
continued volunteering her services to the Choir throughout the fall, and into Advent and Christmas.
Bob D’Amelia shared his talents with us both as a guitarist and recording engineer. We were also
pleased to have performances throughout the year by organists Robert Humphreville, Benjamin
Henderson, and the Shoreline Ringers.

2017 also saw the creation of the St. James Children’s Choir, who sang for the first time at
Christmas Eve. The Children’s Choir meets on selected Thursdays, and will continue to provide
music for occasional services.

November 5th marked the first full year of my ministry at St. James. It is truly a blessing to serve as
Organist and Choirmaster at St. James. I am so grateful to all of the members of the Choir, who
have dedicated countless hours and energy to the music for Sunday services. I am especially
thankful to Katherine Brighty, who has helped to schedule our choir rehearsals and with other
logistics, to Pat Lang, who has served wonderfully as our Librarian, and to Ranjit, Ellen, Fr. Bob,
and members of the Vestry and congregation for all of their support.

As always, anyone interested in singing in the Choir, Children’s Choir, or participating in our music
program in some other way, should contact William Cooper at wilhelm.fassbinder@gmail.com

Respectfully submitted,

William David Cooper, Organist/Choirmaster
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THE ANGLICAN SINGERS Artists-in-Residence
Report of Activities for 2017

In many respects, this past year has been, and continues to be, one of The Anglican Singers’ best
since our incorporation in 1996. Under the vibrant leadership of our director Simon Jacobs and the
remarkable virtuosity of our organist Simon Holt, we have presented locally, since the start of
calendar year 2017, six services of evensong, as well as a festival of Lessons and Carols. This past
summer, from July 26 — August 7, the ensemble, on its third trip to the UK, was privileged to serve
as choir-in-residence at the Gothic Revival Truro Cathedral (Simon Jacobs’ “home church”) in
Cornwall, and at the early-medieval Exeter Cathedral in Devon. It was a challenging yet never-to-
be-forgotten experience!

It was not all work and no play, though, during our residencies. We enjoyed a number of
stimulating excursions in and near the cities of Truro and Exeter, as well as visits to the south coast
(favorite summer destination of English holiday-goers). In Plymouth and Dartmouth, we beheld the
estuaries from which British and American ships embarked before dawn on D-Day, June 6, 1944.

It was a sight to stir the emotions and to conjure up visions of that vast armada and its noble
mission.

On September 17", our 2017-2018 program season commenced at Pequot Chapel on Montauk
Avenue. This was followed by the opening evensong at St. James on October 22™. On December
10, we offered our annual Service of Advent Lessons and Carols—one of the most beloved and
popular traditions at St. James. The following weekend, we were guest choir, for the third year in a
row, at St. Paul’s Episcopal Church in Westbrook.

The remaining services of the 2017-2018 program year will take place tonight, January 28"; March
11, which will feature British composer John Stainer’s monumental oratorio, “The Crucifixion”;
and April 15", our final evensong of the season.

And so it has been a rich, full, and rewarding season; yet the date that most defines it, and around
which everything else seems to have revolved, is October 20", when our beloved founding director
Marianna Wilcox departed this world to enter, as Fr. Ranjit so eloquently expressed, “the larger
life.” At her memorial service on November 4th, hearts—and pews—were full as The Anglican
Singers sang Marianna to heaven with her favorite anthems and hymns. Vale Marianna!

As we look far ahead, to our 2018—2019 program year, we are reminded that on November 11,
2018, the entire world will pause to remember the conclusion of the Great War one hundred years
earlier. The Anglican Singers, too, will commemorate the event next fall with music reflective of
that date in history.

Meanwhile, collectively and individually, we wish to express once again our deepest gratitude to
the parish of St. James for its loyal and unswerving support over the past two decades as we have
striven, and will continue to strive, to share the glory and precious heritage of the Anglican choral
tradition.

Respectfully submitted,

Anne Carr Bingham
Secretary, The Anglican Singers
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BUILDING PRESERVATION & MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE

After three months of work and extensive cost on our elevator, we severed our relationship with
ThyssenKrupp Elevator Company and hired Otis Elevator Company to service our elevator. In
regard to the water damage incurred in the undercroft caused by a broken city water main, we
received a settlement check from the insurance company and re-pointed the masonry and reopened
the curtain drain. Also, a check was received for plaster damage in the organ loft which will
subsequently have to be repaired.

The rectory needed painting and we were able to take advantage of the winter rates. In addition,
some bathroom fixtures, air conditioners and carpet cleaning were required when Fr. Ranjit and
family arrived.

The front steps to the church were extended for safety purposes and railings were installed. The
main front doors of the church were secured and re-aligned. Spring and fall clean-ups were
successful. The main water pipe in the Seabury Center sprung a leak and had to be repaired. A
chandelier was installed in the rectory and the sink in the rectory basement was repaired. The
rectory’s south side was cleaned and groomed by a landscaping company, a new storm door was
installed and the concrete step in the garage was removed and replaced with a wooden one to
accommodate another automobile.

Unfortunately, our one year old snow blower was stolen, but fortunately, a new one was donated to
replace it.

Respectfully submitted,

Walter J. Chojnacki for the committee

THE INVESTMENT COMMITTEE—2017

The St. James Investment Committee is responsible for overseeing the St. James Endowment Fund,
which is used to partially fund the annual Operating Budget and to pay for other expenditures as
directed by the Vestry. This committee has four members: Walt Chojnacki, Peter Hewitt, Barbara
Skinner, and Jerry Miller, and meets quarterly with the Portfolio Manager from Citizens Bank to
review the investments.

The St. James Endowment Fund began Calendar Year 2017 with a market value of $2,949,951 and
ended the year with a market value of $3,306,459, for a net gain of $356,508, approximately 12.1
percent. This net gain reflects withdrawals made during the year: $142,200 was withdrawn to pay
for operating expenses per the approved 2017 Parish Budget and $23,788 was withdrawn to pay for
elevator repairs. Excluding these withdrawals, our investments increased $522,496, about 17.7
percent, during 2017.

Respectfully submitted,

Jerry Miller, for the Investment Committee

17



COUNTERS

I would like to thank the 2017 Counting Committee for their services, once a month, to count the
monies from the Sunday and special collections. The committee consisted of Deanna Bossdorf,
Ann Burdick, Walter Chojnacki, David Downes, Peter Hewitt, Alma Peterson, Lori Sarkett, and
Barbara Skinner.

We welcome David Higgins and Dorothy Sieburg to the 2018 Counting Committee. Lori Sarkett
has decided to take on other responsibilities to support St. James Church in 2018. Deanna
Bossdorf and Sue Chojnacki have graciously agreed to be substitutes for members of the Counting
Committee.

New volunteers are always welcome.
Thank you all for your commitment and dedication to this important committee.

Respectfully submitted,

Ann Burdick
Chairperson of the Counting Committee

ST. JAMES USHERS

During church services, the St. James ushers perform a variety of simple but
important duties: distributing Sunday bulletins, collecting and presenting the
Sunday offering, coordinating the flow of people to and from the altar rail at
communion, and providing general assistance to newcomers and regulars, as
needed. After the service, the ushers return books and kneelers to their proper
positions and remove stray papers from the pews, to be ready for the next
service.

The dedicated people serving as ushers in 2017 were: Martha Anderson, Ralph
Anderson, Ray Chartier, Grace Jones, Jean Rogers, Pat Sanders, Deanna
Bossdorf, Gary Brennan, Bill Crawford, Fred Driscoll, Joy Hewitt, Peter
Hewitt, Robin Olbrys, John Russell, Bruce Skinner, Renee Ysordia, and Jerry
Miller.

Additional ushers are urgently needed. Currently, each usher serves
approximately once every third week. Our goal is to increase the membership
so that each usher serves once a month. There are no duties beyond the regular
Sunday services. If you can help, please contact the parish office or me.

Respectfully submitted,

Jerry Miller
Coordinator
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GREETERS

A warm smile and a pleasant hello can make a huge impression. Please consider joining the
greeting team at the 8:00 AM or 10:00 AM. It is an easy and worthwhile mission and only take
fifteen (15) minutes once a month. Please call me at (860.440.3427) or the parish office if you
can help. I am thankful for the services of Ray Chartier, Arlene Hislop, Nancy and Dave
Higgins, Jean Rogers, John Russell, Bruce Skinner, Robin Olbrys, Margaret Murallo, Renee
Ysordia and Walt Chojnacki.

Please consider joining our team.

Respectfully submitted,

Sue Chojnacki
Chair

CHURCH SCHOOL

Church School was especially blessed this year with additional staff. We have two wonderful new
teachers, Johanna Kuruvilla and Gena Scognamiglio. Our Choir Director, Will Cooper, works with
the children on developing their musical talents to be shared at periodic Sunday services. The class
of six children are a delightful group who have been busy learning Bible stories, creating and
sending Christmas cards to parishioners who are unable to come to church, and singing “Go Tell It
On The Mountain” and “Silent Night” at the 5:00 PM Christmas Eve service. You, most likely, will
be hearing more from us as the year progresses!

I would like to thank Flo Bath, Deanna Bossdorf, Carol Dooley and Nancy Higgins for all their
“second person co-teacher” support over the years. Church School would not have happened
without your help.

Respectfully submitted,

Jan Dargel
Church School Teacher
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TRANSITION TEAM

The Transition Team was blessed with ten (10) very fine candidates for rector both from
Connecticut as well as other parts of the US. In January 2017 the Transition Team interviewed 10
candidates via Skype. Finalist in-person interviews were held at St. James and the Vestry also had
an opportunity to meet the candidates. The Reverend Ranjit K. Mathews, the Partnership Officer
for Africa on the staff of Presiding Bishop Michael Curry was called to be Rector of St. James in
March of 2017. Rev. Mathews moved with his wife Joanna and son Dhruv to begin his ministry
with us on Monday, May 15, 2017.

In the time between the departure of Interim Rector, Fr. Bob and the arrival of Fr. Ranjit, we were
served by supply priests. There was a welcome reception for Ranjit and his family after a special
9:00 AM Eucharist in May. Otherwise, Fr. Ranjit took the opportunity of coffee hours to get to
know parishioners in smaller groups. This past fall on November 28, the Bishop and many guests
came to celebrate Fr. Ranjit’s new ministry at St. James. This Eucharist was followed by a
reception in the parish hall.

In the coming spring, the team will meet again with the diocesan consultant to complete the
transition process in a Mutual Ministry Review.

Respectfully Submitted,

Stephanie Brandon, Secretary
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